
REGULAR SESSION TUESDAY MAY 22, 2012 

The Board of Huron County Commissioners met this date in Regular Session.  Roll being called found the 
following members present: Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox.    
 
Pursuant to Ohio Revised Code Section 305.14 the Record of the Proceedings of the May 15, 2012 & May 
17, 2012 meeting(s) were presented to the Board.  Larry J. Silcox made the motion to waive the reading of 
the minutes of the May 15, 2012 & May 17, 2012 meeting(s) and approve as presented.  Joe Hintz          
seconded the motion. Voting was as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
 
12-150 
 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFYING CLAIMS SCHEDULES TO THE HURON COUNTY 

AUDITOR FOR PAYMENT: 

 

Joe Hintz moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 

WHEREAS, as per Ohio Revised Code 305.10, a resolution must be made by the Board of Huron County 
Commissioners to accompany the Claims Schedule to the Huron County Auditor’s Office for payment;  
 now therefore 

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Huron County Commissioners does hereby approve Claim 
Schedule C 12-19 authorize the Huron County Auditor to make the necessary warrants; and further  

 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Larry J. Silcox seconded the motion.   
 
Discussion Joe Hintz questioned why the sheriff takes his vehicle to Lodermeiers Linwood Cruisers 
instead of the county mechanic. 
 
The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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12-151 
 

IN THE MATTER OF DISPOSING COUNTY PROPERTY 
 
Larry J. Silcox moved the adoption of the following resolution: 
 

WHEREAS, the Huron County Engineer/Highway Department has advised the Board of Commissioners 
that there are items considered for disposal at “scrap value” after being determined to be, surplus, obsolete, 
or otherwise no longer suited for use belonging to the Engineer/Highway Department;  and 
 

WHEREAS, the Board of County Commissioners hereby determines that such items as attached hereto 
and incorporated herein are not needed for public use;  and 
 

WHEREAS, pursuant to Ohio Revised Code section 307.12(I), the Board has the authority to discard or 
salvage such property;  now therefore 
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the board hereby directs that the attached list of items from the County 
Engineer/Highway Department be disposed of; and further   
 

BE IT RESOLVED, that the foregoing resolution was adopted and all actions and deliberations of the 
Board of Commissioners of the County of Huron, Ohio, relating thereto were conducted in meetings open 
to the public, in compliance with all applicable legal requirements, including Section 121.22 of the Ohio 
Revised Code. 
 
Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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Equipment list. 

 

OTHER BUSINESS 

 

Gary Bauer stated that he had received a call from Carl Essex to ask if he could use the county lawnmower 
equipment to mow at the airport.  The board agreed to allow such use. 
 

IN THE MATTER OF HOLIDAY NOTICE 

 

ALL HURON COUNTY OFFICES AND 

THE HURON COUNTY TRANSFER STATION 

WILL BE CLOSED ON MONDAY, MAY 28, 2012 

TO OBSERVE MEMORIAL DAY 

HURON COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

Gary W. Bauer, Joe Hintz, Larry J. Silcox 
     

IN THE MATTER OF REQUEST FOR LEAVE 

Larry Burdue/Buildings & Grounds/sick/personal time/9:30 a.m. April 26, 2012 – 2:00 p.m. April 27, 
2012/sick/9:30 a.m. May 10, 2012 – 2:00 p.m. May 11, 2012. 

Cheryl Nolan/Commissioners/sick/9:30 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. May 14, 2012/ 8:00 a.m. – 4:30 p.m. May 16, 
2012. 

Peter Welch/SWMD/vacation/7;30 a.m. – 3:30 p.m. May 25, 2012/7:30 a.m. June 8, 2012 – 3:30 p.m. 
June 12, 2012.  

 

Administrator/Clerk’s Report 

 
Cheryl Nolan mentioned a parade form that was received in the office in regards to the Willard parade and 
also the Firemen’s Festival parade in Wakeman.  The board agreed that they would not register as a group 
this year but would register individually on their own.  Ms. Nolan will not send in registration forms this 
year.  Ms. Nolan also presented the vehicle maintenance agreement for discussion in regards to the 
utilization charge as to whether it needs to be in the agreement or not.  The board agreed that this statement 
stay in the agreement. 
 

At 9-30 a.m. Public Comment 
 
Fred Eldridge asked if there was a funding amount set aside for the handicap ramp at 180 Milan Avenue, 
Administration Building. Mr. Bauer stated that at this time we have the architect’s estimate but we need to 
firm that number and will have a public hearing to name the projects for the FY-12 grant.  
 



REGULAR SESSION TUESDAY MAY 22, 2012 

At 9:39 a.m. Pete Welch came before the board in regards to the air-conditioning at BMV.  The air unit 
went down on Friday and it is thirteen years old.  Tim Bettac received a quote and if we replace the 
condenser on the motor it will be about $800.00.  Mr. Hintz asked if this is something that Mr. Bettac can 
do in house.  Mr. Welch answered yes and after it is ordered we are looking at next week before the air is 
working.  If you would decide to replace the whole unit it would cost about $1,400.00.  Mr. Silcox asked 
what Mr. Bettac’s recommendation is.  Mr. Welch stated that with the possibility of them moving out of 
there they should do this temporary fix at this time.  The board agreed and gave a verbal approval.  Mr. 
Welch also spoke in regards to the lawnmower that he trades in every year at the landfill.  This past time 
we went two years and stated that he would like to spend $2,000 with Shearer as they have the Deere 
national contract and they will trade the existing one that is out there and for $2,000 we can get a new one. 
 Mr. Silcox asked how much he mows with this tractor.  Mr. Welch stated a lot.  Further discussion was 
had in regards to the size of the mower, what it is worth etc.  Mr. Welch stated that the trade in value for 
the existing mower is $3,225.99.  Mr. Silcox asked Mr. Welch to call an airport authority board member to 
see if they are interested in purchasing this mower.  Mr. Bauer stated that he had time on Friday to work on 
the Courthouse landscaping.  Mr. Silcox is helping with this project as well along with Darwin Pesnell is to 
learn how to do this work.  Mr. Welch stated that he is going to see Dan Frederick this morning.     
 
Gary Bauer discussed the funds for Moving Ohio Forward Grant program. Kathleen Schaffer presented the 
information on such grant.  Ms. Schaffer will have to bill the State Auditor’s office for funds. Ms. Schaffer 
does not want to do the bidding process and she needs someone to do this and has contacted Ellen Heinz 
and Mr. Bauer stated that he would not approve that and Roland Tkach stated that he was absolutely right 
on this.  Mr. Bauer stated that he talked with Kathy Phillips and Mike Gastier, OSU Extension as Carol 
Knapp was not available.  Mr. Bauer stated that he wants to see Huron County Economic Development 
handle this.  Mr. Bauer also called Gary Mortus in this regard as well and he is working on putting this 
together.  Erie County is working through their land bank and some are working with their CICs.  The 
board agreed that this should be done by Huron County Development Council.  Mr. Silcox referred to the 
fact that Norwalk city had spoken with him about this funding as well.  Mr. Bauer stated that the county 
will handle this and that the city of Norwalk will not take over the handling of this funding.   
 
Mr. Bauer also stated that they closed state route 18 on Saturday.  Mr. Bauer stated that he finds it 
interesting that the closing was done by Norwalk city according to ODOT as opposed to the county or the 
highway department or the sheriff.  ODOT closed it and notified Josh Schneider and Mr. Schneider 
forwarded the closing notice to Carl Essex who then forwarded it to the board.   
 

At 10:00 a.m. Joyce Huntley came before the board along with Terry Jacobs and Ruthanne House and 
Nadine Thompson, WSOS to present weatherization program report.  Mr. Jacobs stated that the 
weatherization program from the department of energy has been zeroed out in Ohio along with 22 other 
states.  This means that last year they did 53 homes in Huron County which is a big number and now we 
will be down to about 6 per month.  The funding has been drastically reduced and utilities are providing a 
lot of these funds.  The state of Ohio is trying to keep this program going.  Mr. Jacob explained what they 
are currently working on which is a multifamily unit and this is being done with Ohio Edison funds which 
is called “Sir Frederick”. This is an energy saving program.  Ms. House stated that the utility funding does 
remain strong.   

 

Discussion was had in regards to the Moving Ohio Forward Grant Program.  Ms. House stated that WSOS 
is going to send an email to all the communities and ask if they would like to attend a meeting to try and do 
a consortium kind of application as we did with the NSP grant.  Mr. Bauer asked what percent the charge 
would be for WSOS to administer this grant.  Ms. House stated that at this time the AG has put a limit of 
5% for administrative costs and further stated that they have had some discussions to try to define what 
they are including in admin costs as we have rehab specialists and they are the people that are out in the 
fields bidding the jobs, walking through with the contractors, getting the bid specs ready, getting it out to 
bid, doing the bids etc.  The average cost under neighbor stabilization program could be between $10,000 
to $13,000 per demo.  So if there is a 5% on this administration cost we can not do it for 5% so they have 
had conversations with the AG’s office and what they have told them is that they are willing to consider a 
higher admin fee because they realize the 5% may have been too low.  Ms. House further stated that they 
will probably be somewhere in the neighbor of 10%.  Mr. Silcox stated that this is good to know as they 
make their decision.  The meeting will be in Fremont at WOSO office on Wednesday May 30, 2012 9:00 
a.m.  
Discussion was also had in regards to the CDBG FY-12 grant funding.   
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At 10:22 a.m. the board recessed 
 

At 10:37 a.m. regular session was resumed.  Karen Fries, came before the board to present a report for the 
records retention.  Ms. Fries stated that this is the annual report for records retention to keep you up to date 
as to what is going on and further stated that in the last year they have been trying to make sure that every 
office has a retention policy.  Further discussion was had in regards to what offices need to be part of the 
county retention policy.  Daivia Kasper, Assistant Prosecutor stated that the fair board in not a county 
office nor is the Humane Society so they would not fall under the county retention policy.  Soil & Water 
Conservation District does come under the county policy.  Ms. Fries stated that the majority of the county 
offices have policies and we just need to check with a few others.  Ms. Fries also discussed records that are 
being stored at HCOB basement that were brought back from Bowling Green and we need to notify the 
different offices that these records belong to so that they can look at them and see what they want and what 
they do not want.  Mr. Silcox asked Ms. Fries to send them a letter and she stated that she has not done so 
yet but will do so.  Mr. Silcox stated that she should give them a deadline as to what they want to do with 
these records by July 1, 2012 which gives them 30 days to go through the records and further stated that if 
we don’t do that they will sit there forever.  Ms. Fries also discussed the forms to use for discarding 
records.  The only time that we can use the RC-1 is if it is an old record that has been lying around and 
there have been no new such records created.  This is a one time disposal form.  The records commission 
board also needs to have a policy in place as well.  Mr. Bauer asked Ms. Fries to explain about the 
additional charges at Iron Mountain where the microfilm records are stored.  Ms. Fries stated a notice for 
the bill for the year showed an increase of $1,254.00 more this year and after receiving this made some 
calls and she just heard last week that they do not know how it happened but they have not increased their 
charges and are going to send a new bill to show the $1,254.00 taken off the bill.    
 

At 11:00 a.m. Eva Gorby, Victims Assistance came before the board in regards to presenting an overview 
of the projected VOCA & JAG grant applications.  Ms. Gorby referred to the second page which is a letter 
from Mike DeWine’s office stating that we have received a 12% cut from the VOCA funds. The numbers 
presented represent the 12% cut which is two full time employees and one part time employee staying at 40 
hours and 24 hours.   Mr. Bauer asked when the deadline was.  Ms. Gorby stated that the JAG grant 
deadline is May 31, 2012 and the VOCA grant deadline is June 29, 2012.  Mr. Bauer stated that this is a 
good program.  
 

 
Budget 

 

Larry J. Silcox moved to approve the VOCA and Byrne(JAG) grants for 2012-2013 in the amounts of 
$36,744.33 for the VOCA grant and $9,119.82 BYRNE (JAG) grant for a total match of $45,864.15.  
Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The roll being called upon its adoption, the vote resulted as follows: 
 
       Aye – Gary W. Bauer 
       Aye – Joe Hintz 
       Aye –Larry J. Silcox 
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Assistant Prosecutor’s Report 

Mr. Bauer referred to an email received from Sue Bommer, HR in regards to information that she had 
received from the Auditor’s office as follows: 
 

The auditor's office has informed me that, after paying this week's claims, the health 
insurance trust stands at a balance of $33,000.  We also are expecting to be billed today for 
our administrative fees ($40,000 - $45,000).  If we do get the admin bill today, Dennis will 
deposit our employee and employer contributions a week early ($390,000 - $395,000).  
However, as more claims come in, we anticipate the fund balance being lower this month than 
it was at the end of last month, even though our contribution rates are higher.  One especially 
high claim should top out at stop loss soon and that will help, but our claims have been 
running especially high this year and it may well be that this month's stop-gap measure will 
only prolong activating a Plan B. 
 
Mr. Bauer stated that he would like to discuss this problem with Daivia Kasper, Assistant Prosecutor in 
regards to the Health Trust Fund and further stated that the Auditor requested that he discuss this problem 
with her.  Mr. Bauer stated that we are running on very little carryover from month to month in the health 
insurance fund and right now we have $29,754.50 and we will have another bill coming in next week and 
we also having a payment coming in next week so it will probably be ok this month.  We also hope that 
with the additional funds that should be coming in because of the changes made in the health insurance 
policies we would hope that we would work our way out of this, however the question here is can we 
borrow to keep this fund a float.  Ms. Kasper asked if they were to borrow money how long.  Mr. Bauer 
stated that we are hoping for a short period and would do it month to month.  Mr. Bauer stated that there is 
reason to believe that one piece of this that has been costing quite a lot will cease now.  Mr. Bauer stated 
that he feels that Mr. Tkach is looking at borrowing from another fund. Ms. Kasper stated that is not what 
he talked to her about and she thinks he is talking about the county borrowing from a financial institution.  
Mr. Silcox stated that he did not like that idea, and Mr. Bauer agreed that he did not either.  Ms. Kasper 
stated that if it was going to be borrowed from another fund it would just be a simple transfer of funds 
from either the contingencies fund or miscellaneous.  Mr. Tkach was throwing around significant amount.  
Mr. Silcox stated that there is another source out there that we have not even considered which is all the 
special funds that are out there.  Mr. Silcox stated that it is his understanding that there is a process to get 
those funds in an emergency situation and rather than go out and borrow money this may be the situation 
where we have to go after some of those special funds.  Mr. Silcox stated that he looked the other day and 
one of them had $422,000.00.  Mr. Bauer stated you mean other than the budget commission.  Mr. Silcox 
stated yes and if you look at the sheet that we get the first of the month there is a ton of unencumbered 
funds in those special funds.  Mr. Silcox stated that there is a process which is a lengthy and involved 
process to get those funds to use them in a fiscal emergency.  Mr. Silcox stated that there is too much 
money sitting out there and this is where he would look.  Ms. Kasper stated that you want to know whether 
or not the county commissioners can take control of the special funds and move it over to pay the health 
trust.  Mr. Silcox stated that it is his understanding that there is a procedure to do that and it is involved but 
there is such a procedure and he needs to know if that is correct and what that procedure is.  Ms. Kasper 
asked what are the special funds because a lot of the special funds fall under different revised code 
sections.  Mr. Silcox stated that he is not talking about the levied special funds but is talking about ones 
like the courts computerization fund, clerk of courts computerization fund, the license bureau fund, 
equipment funds some of those funds out there and it was his understanding that there is a procedure to get 
those funds when money is tight and this is where he would like to see these funds come from because the 
last time he totaled up all special funds it was over 4 million dollars.  He knows this is not going to make 
people happy but he is not in favor of borrowing money to cover health insurance.  Mr. Hintz stated 
borrowing money for this would just be wrong.  Ms. Kasper asked if someone is doing an analysis of 
whether or not this is going to be a continuing drain and that the expense payout is going to exceed the 
pay-in for the rest of 2012.  Mr. Bauer stated that in answer to the question Willis has done an analysis and 
our biggest general problem is we were running about 13 people with significant hits on the insurance fund 
and the past year we have run 25 people.  Ms. Kasper asked if the thought is that we will continue to have 
this significant payout of expenses that exceeds our revenue for the next couple of months.  Mr. Bauer 
stated that is possible.  Ms. Kasper stated that would suggest that we are going to need to augment this 
account within two months or maybe next month.  Mr. Bauer stated that this month the month of May we 
are going to be ok.  Ms. Kasper stated but there may be a problem with June.  Mr. Bauer stated that is 
correct.  Mr. Hintz stated that he had a question and stated that we have these investments that Treasurer, 
Kathleen Schaffer comes in and talks about or the revenue that the county has and are not getting very 
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much interest on and further stated that he understands this is for security but when you come to a point 
like this we need some of that why would you go out and borrow money at a higher rate isn’t there a way 
that we could tap into some of that.  Mr. Bauer stated that is what Mr. Silcox is suggesting as well.  Ms. 
Kasper asked Mr. Bauer when he was talking with the auditor did they talk about how much money they 
would need in June, and when you were thinking about moving funds around in the general fund for 
example what fund were you thinking about whether or not you could move that to the health trust fund.  
Mr. Bauer stated that there just isn’t anything in the general fund.  Ms. Kasper asked Mr. Bauer what he 
had in mind and he stated that he doesn’t have an answer.  Mr. Bauer stated that we have a serious 
situation so we can go to the budget commission.  Mr. Bauer asked that if we did a transfer from the 
budget commission funds such as $200,000 and we get out of this situation can we transfer funds back and 
further asked Ms. Kasper if something like that could be done.  Ms. Kasper stated that in the special funds 
such as the computerization fund the legislature wants the county to put money in these funds and also 
restricts as who has control over these funds so that the county will have money for the equipment.  Mr. 
Silcox further stated that he feels that there is the possibility of using these funds in difficult economic 
times.  Ms. Kasper stated that she would take a look at this.  Ms. Kasper summarized by saying that she 
will be happy to look at how the commissioners can pull money from the special funds to use for the health 
trust insurance fund where the contingency and miscellaneous funds in the general fund are insufficient 
and the question about whether we can get an appropriation from the budget commission are we able then 
to transfer funds back to the budget commission.    
 
Ms. Kasper stated that she had a few housekeeping matters for the board.  Ms. Kasper stated that she 
thought that the vehicle maintenance agreement looked good.  Mr. Bauer stated that the clause about the 
utilization charge was under question.  Ms. Kasper stated that the purpose was to tap agencies with 
separate revenue sources other than the general fund.  After detailed discussion and Ms. Kasper explaining 
the agreement the board agreed to remove the utilization clause in the agreement.  Ms. Kasper stated that 
she saw the email posting the Airport soliciting bids and has no objection to that going on the county 
website.   

 

OTHER BUSINESS CONT. 

Gary Bauer discussed the Firelands Rails to Trails seeks approval for assistance from the Huron County 
Engineer’s office on a culvert project on the future Northcoast Inland Trail between St. Rt. 601 and 
Medusa Road.  The favor of a written reply is requested.  Mr. Bauer will speak with the Engineer before 
approving.  Mr. Bauer also discussed the risk sharing report received from CORSA.  Further discussion 
was had in regards to the future rental space for license bureau and title office at the DJFS and where the 
rental funds will be paid.   Ms. Kasper stated that she does not know if a department can keep a revenue 
stream for rent and is surprised to hear that.  Mr. Silcox stated that we need to have an answer.   
  

At 11:52 a.m.  Larry J. Silcox moved to adjourn.  Joe Hintz seconded the motion.  The meeting stood 
adjourned. 

 

IN THE MATTER OF OPEN SESSION 

 
The Huron County Commissioners hereby attest that all actions and deliberations of the Board legally 
required to be public were conducted in an open session on this date and that the foregoing minutes 
represent the official action of the Board. 
 

IN THE MATTER OF CERTIFICATION 
 
The Clerk to the Board does hereby attest that the foregoing is a true and correct record of all actions taken 
by the Board of Huron County Commissioners on May 22, 2012.                
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IN THE MATTER OF ADJOURNING 
 
The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m.  With no further business to come before the Board, the 
meeting was adjourned at 11:52 a.m.    
 
 

Signatures on File 

 


